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Office of Sponsored Programs News

Upcoming Poster Session

Save the Date!  The second annual “Celebrate Creativity and Research Poster Session will be held on April 24 from 3-5 p.m.  Watch for more information to be sent out soon about submitting abstracts, location, etc.  In the meantime, if you have abstracts that you’re presenting at meetings, or are currently working on a project, be sure to start planning to present your work at this Poster Session.

Deans Research Award

The Office of Sponsored Programs, Research and Graduate Studies, announces that Ms. Susan Akers of the Geosciences Department is the winner of a Deans Research Award.  Her project entitled Soil Moisture Patterns Below Individual Ehrharta calycina Plants in Post-Rain and Drying Period Conditions is a wonderful example of the research being conducted by undergraduate students at the University of the Pacific.  Susan’s faculty advisor on the project is Dr. Tanja Williamson.  Congratulations!

The Deans Research Award, given by the Council of Deans, is a new program that allows undergraduate students to conduct research in consultation with a faculty mentor.  The students can earn 1 to 4 units for the project.  Up to $500 is available per student each semester, with the monies administered by the faculty mentor.

Undergraduate students are welcome to apply for the upcoming Summer and Fall 2002 semesters.  Deadlines for applications are:  Summer, June 15; Fall, September 3.  Applications may be obtained from Carol Brodie, Office of Sponsored Programs, 6-7356, research@uop.edu
Annual Report of Sponsored Programs

We have published our first Annual Report for the Office of Sponsored Programs, summarizing the 2000-2001 year.  It is attached to this newsletter.  Please call if you have any questions!

IRB Protocol Submission Deadlines

Deadlines for submission of human subjects protocol, for the remainder of the academic year, are as follows:

IRB Meeting                   
Submission Deadline
March 14


February 28

April 11



March 28

May 9



April 25

No June Meeting

July 11



June 27


No August Meeting



Since our last newsletter, the following PIs have received notices of approved proposals or contracts, have received additional funding, or have begun new projects: 


Cecilia Arnold


Alan Budenz


Marilyn Draheim


Nejat Duzgunes


Glenn Fait


Maria Garcia Sheets

Ravi Jain


David Sparkman


Marie Tolarova


Proposal-Writing Tips

R15, RUI, AREA, RFA , NIBIB – what does it all mean?  In this issue I hope to help clarify some of the federal awards lingo for you.  

The acronyms start when you look at all the various offices of the federal government.  I’ve attached a list of many of these for your reference.  More confusing, however, can be all the award program acronyms referred to by federal agencies in their announcements.    For example, RUI is one that you will often see.  This popular activity is one participated in by all the various directorates in the National Science Foundation.  The University of the Pacific currently qualifies under this program, as we are a predominantly undergraduate institution that grants baccalaureate degree, with an average of no more than 10 doctorates per year in NSF-supported disciplines.  The goal of RUI are to:  1.) support high-quality research by faculty members, 2.) strengthen the research environment in academic departments that are oriented primarily toward undergraduate instruction, and 3.) promote the integration of research and education.

The R01mechanism is also known as the Traditional Research Grant from NIH.  This competitive award supports researchers with considerable experience and training, and who are responsible for developing the research protocol, concept and methods.

The Small Grant Program, R03, is offered by some of the NIH Institutes.  NCI, NIDDK, NIMH and NIDCR are some of those.  Some of the institutes will accept R03 applications only in response to a specific funding announcement – two of those are NIAID and NCI. These are generally short-term awards with limited funding, and – depending on the institute – can be used for pilot studies, conferences, etc. For the most recent guidelines, we can check with the institute you are considering applying to.

R13 Awards provide funding to Institutes and Centers for support of scientific meetings, conferences and workshops.

The R15, or AREA, is the Academic Research Enhancement Award given by NIH.  This award is for faculty to receive support for small research projects (feasibility, pilot or other small-scale projects) that would provide preliminary data leading to an R01.  These awards have a success rate that is nearly twice that of R01s, so they are a great opportunity to conduct independent research.  

The K-Series awards from NIH are intended for Career Development.  The NIH K-Series web link, http://grants.nih.gov/training/careerdevelopmentawards.htm lists all the available K awards.  Examples would include the K01, The Mentored Research Scientist Development Award, which provides support for 

an intensive, supervised career development experience in one of the biomedical, behavioral, or clinical sciences leading to research independence.  The K02, Independent Science Award, provides up to five years of salary support for newly independent scientists who can demonstrate the need for a period of intensive research focus as a means of enhancing their research careers.

NIH’s T-Series awards include the T35 (Short-Term Institutional Research Training Grants) and the T32  (Research Service Award Institutional Research Training Grants). These are awarded to the institution to enhance research training opportunities for individuals interested in biomedical or behavioral research. 

The NIH’s Interactive Research Project Grant (IRPG) program provides support for formal, investigator-initiated, collaborative relationships. An IRPG group consists of the coordinated submission of two or more applications for related research project grants (R01) and, to a limited extent, First Independent Research and Support Transition (FIRST) awards (R29) that do not

require extensive shared physical resources. Although these applications must describe the objectives of the collaboration, each project could be accomplished independently. The principal investigators may be from one or more institutions.

Offered by several agencies, including the NIH and NSF, SBIR and STTR awards are intended to stimulate research by small business.  SBIR is a set-aside program for small business’s to engage in Research and/or Development that has the potential for commercialization.  Under SBIR, the PI must have their primary employment with the small business at the time of the award.   Under the STTR Program, however, research partners at universities and other non-profit research institutions should have a formal collaborative relationship with the small business concern.

If you ever have any questions about federal grant programs, please do not hesitate to call our office (6-7356).  

Next newsletter I’ll be writing about the differences between planning grants, bridge grants, seed grants, and other terms.

Government News

For information on federal contract opportunities, Commerce Business Daily has been phased out.  Information is now available from FedBizOpps, the official procurement site.  Federal agencies are required to post procurement actions over $25,000 on this site.  In the future this site will also be the central source for posting federal grant opportunities.  To view the FedBizOpps, go to www.eps.gov.

The U.S. Education Department has changed its grant guidelines to increase the chances for new applicants to receive funding.  This will apply to those who have not had any federal discretionary grant in the past five years.  This revision could be reflected as:  separate competitions, competitions for seed grants, targeted set-asides under some competitions, and extra consideration or points under regular competitions.  

During the 2000-2001 fiscal year, the University of the Pacific was awarded over $1.4 million in state contracts.  So far this fiscal year, we’ve been awarded over $1.7 million by the State of California.  What will the state budget cuts do to future contract negotiations?  In a recent Sacramento Business Journal article (1/4/02), it was predicted that there will be reductions in state contract revenues during the years to come.  The proposed budget is expected to affect health and welfare programs the most (Sacramento Bee, 1/11/02).   The state’s Department of Health Services issued a memo in November stating that they have cancelled their Annual Maternal & Child Health conference, and they are restricting meetings with their various partners to Sacramento whenever possible.

Funding Opportunities

**The American Cancer Society has revised their policy on indirect costs, and will – beginning on July 1, 2002 – pay indirect costs at the rate of 20percent.  This drop from 25% will help them increase the number of proposals that they are able to fund each year.  This includes all applications currently under review.**

The Center for the Public Domain is offering grant money for collaborative projects that encourage the growth of a healthy and robust public domain.  Programs funded are in academic research, medicine, law, education, media, technology and the arts.  Proposals can be submitted at any time, and amounts are generally under $100,000.  The URL is:  http://www.centerforthepublicdomain.org/grantmaking/guidelines.html
The University of California announces its Universitywide Aids Research Program for 2002.  Applications are due by March 8th.  Four awards are available:  IDEAs (Innovative, Developmental, Exploratory Awards) up to $100,000 over 2 years; Research Training Awards up to $37,500/year; Translate Research for Gay/Bisexual Men and MSM Prevention Intervention projects for up to $800,000 over 3 years; and, Community Collaborative Awards for up to $120,000/year for 2 years.  Details are available through the Office of Sponsored Programs, or they can be found at:  http://www.ucop.edu/srphome/uarp
The Philadelphia Center for Religion and Science offers funding for dialogue groups exploring the interface between religion and science.  Each grant is $15,000 for a 3-year period, although a supplemental grant of $10,000 each year is available for particularly innovate efforts.  Funds can be used for such expenses as events, speakers, publicity and books.  Additional information can be found at http://www.pc4rs.org/localsocieties
The Foundation for Financial Planning has grant money available for programs that raise the public’s awareness of the benefits of the financial planning process.  Deadlines are March 31 and September 30 of 2002.  For additional information, go to:  http://www.foundation-finplan.org/grants_invited.htm
The American Diabetes Association is offering Innovation Awards for any aspect of diabetes research.  Investigators who have not previously worked in the field of diabetes are encouraged to apply.  Amounts of up to $50,000 per year will be awarded.  The deadline for applications is March 15th.   Details can be found at:  http://www.diabetes.org/research
Brookhaven National Laboratory announces its Gertrude and Maurice Goldhaber Distinguished Postdoctoral Fellowships Program for young scientists.  The fellowship is given to young postdocs with exceptional talent and a strong desire for independent research.  Candidates should be, at most, three years past receipt of their Ph.D.  For details, go to http://www.bnl.gov/bnlweb/pubaf/goldhaber.htm
The U.S. Education Department’s Fund for the Improvement of Postsecondary Education (FIPSE) is inviting applications to create consortia that promote cooperation and student mobility amount the United States, Canada and Mexico.  Deadline for applications is March 29.  For information, visit:  http://www.ed.gov/FIPSE
Proposals are being sought by the U.S. State Department’s Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs to enhance, expand and develop new school partnership programs with Armenia, Azerbaijan or Belarus.  For details, see the program URL:  http://exchanges.state.gov/education/rfgps
The NIMH is partnering with other NIH institutes to invite applications for the study of neuroimmune molecules and mechanisms that regulate normal and pathological CNS function and behavior.  Deadlines are February 1, June 1 and October 1.   For information on broad categories of interest, and funding mechanisms, see the program URL:  http://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/pa-files/PA-02-045.html
The Energy Department is seeking applications under the Early Career Principal Investigator program to support research in applied mathematics, computer science and networks by tenure-track faculty who are no more than 5 years beyond completion of their doctorate.  Deadline is April 17.  Refer to notice 02-16 at:  http://www.science.doe.gov/production/grants/grants.html
Proposals for research on novel means of assessing bone quality, and clarifying relationships among disease- and aging-related changes in bone quality are invited by the National Institute of Arthritis and Musculoskeletal and Skin Diseases.  Letters of intent are requested by February 21, and Applications are due on March 21st.

Program URL is: http://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/rfa-files/RFA-AR-02-002.html
The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) announces opportunities for 2002 funding for their Global Carbon Cycle program.  Research is sought that will answer two questions:  1.)  how large and variable are the dynamic reservoirs and fluxes of carbon within the Earth systems, and how might carbon cycling change in future years?, and 2.) What are our options for managing carbon sources and sinks?  Deadlines are February 15th for letters of intent, and March 29th for full proposals.  Details regarding the program can be found at: http://www.ogp.noaa.gov/mpe/gcc/index.htm
The NSF announces its Societal Dimensions of Engineering, Science and Technology program.  This program has two major program areas:  Ethics and Values Studies and Research on knowledge, Science and Technology.   The proposal deadline is August 1.  Program information can be found at: http://www.nsf.gov/pubs/2001/nsf01152/nsf01152.html
The National Institute of Child Health & Human Development (NICHD) is accepting applications for a programs to study the creation, dissemination and consumption of messages created to deter the spread of HIV.  Deadlines vary through September 2004.  Further details are available at:  http://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/pa-files/PA-01-139.html
NIDCR – The National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research -- announces funding to investigate the relationship between nutrition and infection.  Deadlines vary through June 2004.  This program uses the NIH R01 and R21 award mechanisms.  For program information, go to the program URL at :  http://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/pa-files/PA-01-133.html.
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